THE SCHOOL BOARD OF ST. LUCIE COUNTY
Regular Workshop Meeting – April 24, 2007
MINUTES
The School Board of St. Lucie County held a regular workshop meeting in the School Board Room on April 24, 2007 at approximately 5:00 p.m.



PRESENT:

DR.  JOHN CARVELLI, Chairman







Member Residing in District No. 3






MS.  CAROL A. HILSON, Vice Chairman







Member Residing in District No. 2






MRS. KATHRYN HENSLEY






Member Residing in District No. 4






MR.  TROY INGERSOLL







Member Residing in District No. 5






DR.  JUDI MILLER







Member Residing in District No. 1


ALSO PRESENT:


MR.  MICHAEL J. LANNON, Superintendent






MR.  DANIEL B. HARRELL, Attorney

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
Chairman Carvelli called the meeting to order.  Capt. Michael Graves with the St. Lucie County Sheriff’s Department led the Pledge of Allegiance.
Chairman Carvelli called for a moment of silence to reflect on the tragic loss of 32 students at Virginia Tech School.

CONSENT AGENDA


Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board approve
consent agenda items #1 through #16 as presented

(Ingersoll/Miller/Carried 5-0).

(It is noted for the record that items #14 and #15 were accepted

as nominations for new school names only.  The Board did not

vote to name the schools.  That action would take place at the
next board meeting (May 8, 2007)
1.  SR Personnel Agenda & Leaves (Suspension without pay for Pamela Drayton was pulled for separate
                                                                     vote; see page two of report.) 
 2.  TB Audit Firm Selection
 3.  TB Payment of Bills 03-31-07

 4.  TB Monthly Financial Report 03-31-07

 5.  TB Department of Education Capital Project Priority List (PPL)

 6.  MK Enhancing Instruction with Sheltered Instruction Observation Protocol (SIOP) Cadre 4

 7.  MK Enhancing Instruction with Sheltered Instruction Observation Protocol (SIOP) Cadre 5
 8.  MK Florida Science Partnership Program Proposal
 9.  MK Summer School and Voluntary Pre-kindergarten Program
10. MK Agreement with UMA Education Solutions – A+LS Management & Curriculum System

11. BS Amendment to Professional Services Agmt. with Lorie Schultz for Behavior Analyst Services

12. BS Amendment to Hospital/Homebound Teaching Services Agmt. with Ronald Farquharson

13. BS Authorization to Advertise Public Hearing - Proposed Amendments to Code of Student Conduct (#5.30)
14. GY Re-naming of Manatee Elementary School
15. GY Naming of New K-8 School Temporarily Located at Winterlakes Site/Copper Creek Permanent Site
16. DH Manatee FP & L Easement

SUPERINTENDENT UPDATE

See item #17 below.
STAFF REPORT/WORKSHOP ON SELECTED TOPICS

17. ML School Resource Officer Program – Honoring School Law Enforcement Officers
Just prior to the beginning of the meeting, Mr. Lannon, board members and staff had attended a reception in honor of the dedicated law enforcement officers who serve the community.  Upon returning to the Board room for the workshop, Mr. Lannon expressed great appreciation on behalf of the Board to all law enforcement officers who contribute to the educational environment of students.  Mr. Lannon stated that officers provide safety and security throughout the district while maintaining a magnificent relationship with departments and schools.  Mr. Lannon then called on Mrs. Barbara Slaga, Assistant Superintendent for Student Services/ESE, who reported on numerous cooperative initiatives developed by the district and law enforcement, such as
·  staff development with regard to terrorism and weapons of mass destruction;

·  certification of administrators via national incident management system;

·  importance of relationships (Ruby Payne model), standard-bearer
  frameworks;

·  national trends and interaction with autism; 
·  safe schools co-training;

·  development of risk assessment protocol;

·  appropriate placement of students to reduce a potential threat;

·  development of training module on gangs/shooter on campus situation;
·  reporting of complaints against staff;
-
  hurricanes;
-
  crisis intervention teamwork; 
-
  CEO Roundtable strategic plan for the community; 
-
  night court/truancy investigations and filing of charges;

-
  juvenile warrants, take and hold situations;
-
  provision of educational services at county jail and detention center; 

-
  juvenile justice process;

-
 co-location of juvenile probation officer on site at Dan McCarty Middle School.

Mrs. Slaga described how everyone worked together.  Educators and law enforcement were committed to student safety and she was noticing that a more pro-active approach was being taken in order to prepare for any potential situation.
On behalf of the Board, Dr. Miller thanked all law enforcement agencies for their collaborative partnerships to help keep students safe.
As another part of the report on law enforcement, Mr. Tim Bargeron, Assistant Superintendent and CFO for Business Services, reviewed staffing levels (currently 45 officers) and requests for an increase (9 officers).  Total funding for 52 officers in 2007-08 was estimated to be $4,872, 179.  The City of Port St. Lucie proposed funding 17 officers at $712, 650.  The St. Lucie County Sheriff’s Department proposed funding 35 officers at $1,749,552.  The district’s portion of the total cost was estimated to be $2,409,977 for the 52 officers.
Mr. Bargeron explained there was concern about the possibility of some tax reform that may make it impossible for local agencies to generate the revenue necessary to continue SRO programs.  Everyone agreed the program was very important.  If there was to be a revenue reduction, the district would feel the impact either financially or through program reduction, or both.  
Ms. Hilson stated the Board had been very clear that anything related to health and safety issues for children and staff was a priority matter.  The City of Port St. Lucie had also mentioned recently it had a concern about gangs.  Ms. Hilson felt it was important to get the information out to the community on how it would be impacted if there was a reduction in funding (tax reform).  Mr. Bargeron pointed out that the district, at its own discretion, already spent a significant amount on the program.  Mrs. Hensley re-affirmed the Board’s commitment to keep officers and deputies in schools even though the district struggles for funding.  Dr. Miller agreed and added that the issue should be a statewide issue, it was not just a local issue.  Mr. Bargeron said that subject comes up every so often—there had been some discussion generated by law enforcement recently.  

Mr. Lannon summarized the comments he heard, i.e., that the Board wanted continued service in safety and security matters.  He assured the Board he would continue to work with the district’s partners and watch to see what happens through the legislative process. 
18. BS Positive Behavior Support (PBS) Update

Mrs. Slaga also updated the Board on the Positive Behavior Support Initiative (PBS).  She explained PBS was a framework, not a program.  PBS helped staff learn how to develop effective intervention to deal with problem behavior.  It was a reinforcement-based framework that helped teach replacement behavior.  It also helped to create environments in schools that are appropriate—interference to learning is diminished.  

Mrs. Slaga told the Board that the PBS Project goal was to increase student achievement by supporting and interfacing with district initiatives such as Working on the Work, Response to Intervention, Ruby Payne, K-12 Comprehensive Reading Plan, etc.  Current PBS project status, potential PBS model schools for 2007, model school determination process, and data review information (analyzed by the University of South Florida) was presented to the Board.  
An example of the data review information that pertained to the district’s 3 alternative ed schools follows.  Data showed a mean of 11.89 referrals per 100 students per day.  Therefore, a school of 100 students would expect to process approximately 1,070 referrals at mid year (day 90).  At the current rate, the district’s three alternative schools would process approximately 5,870 referrals less than what is typical of PBS alternative schools nationwide.  At approximately 45 minutes per referral, the 5,870 referrals not processed would result in 4,402 hours being made available for student contact that would enhance academic achievement.  Mrs. Slaga indicated these schools had made remarkable strides.  It was the district’s intention to expand PBS to all elementary and K-8 schools.  School-wide PBS expansion required a minimum of 80% staff support and staff training.  Other requirements involved core team meetings 2-4 per month; ongoing faculty input/data analysis (monthly); staff surveys (twice yearly), inservice day and one training day mid year.  
District-wide expansion also involved coaching—current coaches consisted of school psychologists, behavior analysts and school social workers.  Coaching responsibilities required increased time and numerous responsibilities, mentoring, attendance at various events, record keeping of efforts, and reporting on leadership team and coaching progress.  In order for experienced school psychologists, behavior analysts, and/or social workers to meet the requirements for expansion, additional time must be built into their weekly schedules.  Additional staff would need to be hired for student services in order to facilitate the expansion of the district’s PBS Initiative with fidelity.
Other requirements for future expansion at the district level included

· increased capacity to supervise/mentor PBS coaches,

· additional time for MIS consultation, data analysis and district level communication,

· mandated development and implementation of a fidelity review process and protocol,
· creating a full time position for a PBS district specialist, allowing for additional time and support from additional district/school staff as needed.
Mrs. Slaga was very proud of the work being done by principals, core teams, and coaches.  She was looking forward to getting into some other levels of targeted group interventions.  Dr. Miller  stated the University of South Florida staff was also very proud of the district’s model and its strong leadership role in the state.  Dr. Miller indicated she was glad to hear staff was looking at infrastructure needs in order to expand the program.    
Ms. Hilson said the PBS program had provided answers to many problems in the district—it had proved to be an excellent program.  
Mr. Ingersoll stated he appreciated the work that was put into the report.  He asked for some comparison information between last year and this year and also wanted to know the percentage of repeat offenders.  
Mrs. Hensley thanked Mrs. Slaga and her team for their hard work.  She looked forward to the continued expansion of the program and stated it was nice to hear that other counties were once again looking to our district as a leader/best model.
SCHOOL START TIMES
Mr. Lannon handed out a list of recommended start times for all schools next year and asked that the Board review the list as quickly as possible since the times needed to be published right away.  All school start times were prepared in conjunction with transportation’s tier system and were really not negotiable unless the Board had a big concern.  Mr. Lannon advised that staff had worked closely with schools to build their schedules.  The following schools had changes:  Dan McCarty Middle School (start 15 minutes earlier at (9:15 a.m. and end at 3:45 p.m.), Garden City Elementary (start 15 minute earlier), Samuel S. Gaines Academy (new school in schedule start 9:15 a.m. end 3:45 p.m.), Manatee K-8 (begin 15 minutes later at 8:15 a.m. end 2:45 p.m.), Winterlakes K-8 (new school in schedule start 7:30 a.m. start end 2:00 p.m.), Oak Hammock K-8 (begin 30 minutes later start 8:30 a.m. end 3:00 p.m.), West Gate K-8 (begin 5 minutes later start 7:30 a.m. end 2:00 p.m.,), Frances K Sweet Elementary (begin 15 minutes later start 8:30 a.m. end 3:00 p.m.), Fort Pierce Magnet School of the Arts (no extended day program end at 4:00 p.m.).   There were no questions from board members but they were invited to speak with the superintendent about any concerns or questions they may have.
UNSCHEDULED SPEAKERS NOTIFICATION

As a matter of record, Mr. Lannon informed the Board that some residents of the Winterlakes area had come to speak to the Board during the workshop.  They were erroneously told they could speak early on during the meeting.  Since unscheduled speakers were normally scheduled near the end of the meeting, they were advised they may have to wait for a couple of hours or Mr. Lannon offered to work with a representative of the group to schedule a time certain during the May 8, 2007 regular meeting.  They chose to return to speak on May 8 2007.  Their petition was left for the Board’s review—they were asking the Board to not make the new temporary K-8 school located at Winterlakes a permanent school site.  Mr. Lannon confirmed the group was aware that that decision had not been made nor was it an eminent decision.
SPECIAL RECOGNITION 

Mr. Lannon asked the Board to deviate from the agenda for a special recognition. Mrs. Pauline Hebb, principal at Morningside Elementary, informed the Board that two teams won first place at the Palms Regional Odyssey of the Mind tournament on March 17, 2007.  As Division 1 Regional Champs, both teams went on to compete at the state tournament on April 14 at the University of Central Florida where they placed 2nd and 3rd in the state for their problem.

First and second place teams advanced to the World Tournament at Michigan State University on May 22-27, 2007. Team teachers and members were introduced as follows:  Mrs. Marmitt’s team – 3rd place winners were George Krombs, Michael Zientz, Caitlin Dougherty, John Schwerer, Maeve Tucker, Eli Hall and Hannah McConnell.  Mrs. Portillo’s team – 2nd place winners heading to Michigan State were Allison Schultz, Jacob Brackett, McKensey Barnes, Shanno Johannes, Ben Meyer, Kendall Spurr, and Zubayr Portillo.  
On behalf of the Board, Mr. Lannon presented the world teams with a $2,000 check to help offset expenses..
19. ML African American Studies Infusion Program and Sensitivity Training
Dr. Patrick Coggins, consultant with Dr. Patrick Coggins & Associates, who had created an African American History Curriculum Frameworks Model, was invited to make a presentation to the Board.  The purpose of the presentation was to discuss the scope of engagement that would lead to the development of an African American History Comprehensive Plan of St Lucie County School District and the development of curriculum frameworks for the teaching and implementation of the African American History curriculum consistent with Florida Statute 1003.42(2)(g), 2002 as amended.
Research showed that teaching African American History enhanced self esteem of African Americans and all children.  It increased student academic performance and increased positive perception of African Americans as a group in American society and the world.  Dr. Coggins stated teachers can only be effective with all kids by understanding cultural histories.  The law requires that seven elements of the curriculum be taught such as:  1) Ancient Africa; 2) African exploration of the world, pre-Columbus; 3) Invasion and weakening of Africa – European colonialism; 4) Slavery – post Columbus; 5) Neo-slavery – abolition, civil rights, constitutional rights; 6) The soul of African Americans, and 7) Contributions to the world and USA.
Dr. Coggins was hopeful that the district would become an exemplary district.  There were six criteria for an exemplary district that implemented the African American History Curriculum, namely:  1) School Board approval of the curriculum initiative; 2) Structured professional development; 3) Evidence of the development of an African American studies curriculum for infusion; 4) Evidence of structured teaching of the curriculum; 5) Evidence of University School District collaboration, and 6) Evidence of parent and community partnerships and involvement.  Florida school districts currently considered exemplary were Dade County, Pinellas County Palm Beach County, Broward County, Alachua County, Gadsden County, and Volusia County.

Dr. Coggins described the action plan and purpose of an exemplary district.  The plan must include a comprehensive curriculum that involves integration of African American history and culture into social studies language arts, math, science and arts, foreign languages as well as others.  The emphasis on African American studies will lead to increased student knowledge, the creation of more authentic citizens, and will help to close the achievement gap through curriculum enrichment measured by school, district, and standardized assessment.  Dr. Coggins’ report continued during which he described curriculum mapping, training, teacher resources, an assessment plan, university and school district collaboration, community and parent involvement,  monitoring, and awareness.
With the approval of the Board, Dr. Coggins suggested that implementation of the African American History curriculum frameworks model could begin.  It was suggested that a task force be established to oversee the curriculum development process.  The project would be best accomplished by immediately establishing a standing curriculum writing team with the exclusive responsibility for writing the curriculum maps/frameworks and the assessment processes linked to the SSS/BM and district goals.  Expected outcomes included closing the achievement gap, building harmony and positive perception, building cultural competence and cultural proficiency, and building cultural history and appropriate behavior.
At the end of the presentation, Dr. Miller stated that, based on previous discussion, she anticipated the district would be moving forward with the next step, and she appreciated Dr. Coggins’ presentation and presence.  Ms. Hilson stated she and others were aware that the district’s achievement gap needed to be addressed.  The leading cause of death in African American males ages 13 – 30 was homicide.  The Board needed to do its part to help young people on a social level as well as academic level.  She embraced Dr. Coggins’ model and was excited about it.  Mr. Ingersoll thanked Dr. Coggins for his concise report.  He, too, agreed the community needed and really wanted this kind of program and it was important that the Board 
take the initiative.  Mrs. Hensley explained the growing diversity within the county was extremely exciting and could be more so if the district handled it correctly.  Knowing that 65 or more groups/countries were represented in the region, it was imperative that the Board move forward with Dr. Coggins’ program.  A broader scope was actually necessary—not just the infusion of African American culture curriculum.  Dr. Coggins concurred with Mrs. Hensley and added there was a conception in the curriculum that could address a vast variety of groups.
In conclusion, Mr. Lannon explained that a contract with Dr. Coggins was being prepared for the Board’s consideration at its May 8, 2007 regular meeting.
 ATTORNEY

Attorney Dan Harrell advised the Board it would need to pull an action item from the personnel agenda & leaves report (consent agenda item #1; see page two under Suspended Without Pay heading) for separate vote.


Action:

The superintendent recommended the Board pull





For reconsideration and separate vote, the matter

of Pamela Drayton’s suspension without pay as requested





by Ms. Drayton and her counsel (Miller/Hilson/

Carried 5-0).

SEPARATE CONSIDERATION OF SUSPENSION WITHOUT PAY FOR PAMELA DRAYTON (CONSENT AGENDA ITEM # 1, PAGE TWO)

Attorney Tom Johnson stated he represented Ms. Pamela Drayton, a school district employee who worked with special needs students who was arrested for a number of felonies (possession of cocaine with intent to sell, firearms in house, marijuana possession charges).  Some information that the Board hadn’t seen yet pertained to an individual who lived with his client and who admitted at the time of the arrest that all of the drugs were his.  There were a couple of cases in point, the Baker Brothers came to mind, that Attorney Johnson felt applied to Ms. Drayton’s case.  He did not feel it was appropriate to suspend Ms. Drayton without pay for the same reason as cited in the Baker case.  Another troubling point for Attorney Johnson was the Board’s policy that said an individual employee shall be suspended without pay or benefits if arrested for a drug related violation.  Mr. Johnson stated that ordinarily, one is not suspended without pay for something unless they are guilty.  Being arrested meant that a person has been arrested and been charged with something.  It did not mean they were guilty of anything.  Ms. Drayton is not guilty of anything yet but the Board was recommending that her livelihood and her health care be taken away.  If she wanted her health care she could still pay for it but she would have to do without a job.  Mr. Johnson maintained that Ms. Drayton had not been convicted of anything.   Attorney Johnson also pointed out that the policy did not say anything about having a hearing afterward.  He had been told the Board would suspend Ms. Drayton without pay and would wait to see how the criminal proceedings play out and then, if exonerated, the Board may still come back to discipline her and it would be even more time before she could get her job back if it was determined that was the way to go.  That did not seem fair to have a person wait all that time to determine whether or not they had been denied a property interest.  A property interest was a term in F.S. 1012 Sec 40 that said she could not be terminated unless there was just cause.  That meant she was protected by the Constitution of the United States and the Constitution of Florida.  If the Board was going to suspend her without pay, it had to provide her with a post depravation opportunity, a full blown evidentiary hearing.  Mr. Johnson continued stating there was no clear point of entry in the letter she received.  The Board was saying it was suspending Ms. Drayton without pay and if someday she is exonerated, then she’ll have a hearing and then it will be decided if she could have your health insurance and job back.  Attorney Johnson suggested the Board take a little more time to take a look at the situation and the policy.  Mr. Johnson said it seemed if the Board was going to suspend someone without pay before they are guilty of anything and not guarantee their entitlement to a hearing, that would seem to be a violation of due process—something that was arbitrary, capricious and inappropriate.  Attorney Johnson requested the Board not suspend Ms Drayton without pay until it was convinced she was guilty of something and if the Board was going to suspend her without pay, that she be told she is entitled to a hearing posthaste so that she can get her job and health care back.  Even if she gets another job, it was unknown if she would be able to afford to make the payments and that would be an injury that could not be resolved very well.  
Attorney Elizabeth Coke represented the superintendent and began by stating the issue before the Board was whether or not to place Pamela Drayton on administrative leave without pay pending resolution of felony criminal charges that were pending against her.  Ms. Drayton was arrested in January 2007 for possession of cocaine with intent to distribute, possession of a short barrel shotgun as well as misdemeanor charges of marijuana possession over 20 grams and drug paraphernalia.  Mr. Johnson referenced the School Board policy that specifically provided that an employee shall be suspended without pay or benefits if arrested for a drug related violation.  If the employee is found innocent of all charges by the court, she will have the right to seek reinstatement without loss of pay or benefits.  If Ms. Drayton is found innocent in a court of law, she will be reinstated to her job and will be entitled for back pay for the period of administrative leave.  The flip side is not true—if the School Board did not take action by placing Ms. Drayton on administrative leave without pay and if she is later terminated due to the charges, the district could not recover the money that she was paid.  The arrest affidavit for Ms. Drayton said that after she was given her Miranda warning, she admitted that she knew the marijuana and the shotgun were in the northwest bedroom of her home but she denied having knowledge of the cocaine.  The district did try to work with Ms. Drayton—since her arrest in January she has been on temporary duty assignment receiving her full pay.  She had an initial court date in March and for whatever reason that date had been extended.  The district had no control over how much time it would take the state to prosecute this case or to resolve it.  In the interim, until the charges are resolved, the superintendent was recommending that Ms. Drayton be placed on administrative leave without pay based on School Board policy.  Ms. Coke stated this was not meant to be a formal hearing tonight.  If Ms. Drayton is terminated for misconduct, she will have appeal rights that will include a full hearing on the merits at that time.  Based on these facts, Ms. Coke stated it was the superintendent’s recommendation to place Ms. Drayton on administrative leave without pay as appropriate.
Attorney Harrell advised the Board that it was appropriate for the superintendent to indicate whether or not he re-affirmed his original recommendation, or, did he wish to modify his recommendation.  The Board could only take action on the recommendation of the superintendent.

Action:  The superintendent stated he re-affirmed is recommendation as originally presented to the Board. Chairman Carvelli clarified the recommendation and asked the superintendent to restate the same.

Superintendent Lannon stated his recommendation was for suspension

Without pay on administrative leave (Miller/Hilson/Carried 5-0).

Discussion:  prior to stating the question, Attorney Dan Harrell stated this was consistent with the Board’s and administration’s past practice when these kinds of acts have occurred by employees.  There is a suspension or administrative leave without pay at a certain point, here the case is about three months after the arrest.  As indicated by Ms. Coke, there is a full opportunity for a hearing process.  If the employee is reinstated it will be with back pay.  There was no opportunity to go the other way—meaning recovery (of pay).
Dr. Miller had two questions.  Referring to Mr. Johnson’s statement that the action the Board was about to take was in violation of substantive due process, Dr. Miller asked if that was true.  Mr. Harrell advised that was not true.  There was full opportunity during the termination process for a full review of all the rights of Ms. Drayton.  Dr. Miller then asked if the court case referenced by Mr. Johnson involving a teacher and a brother who were restaurant owners was an issue in this case.  Mr. Harrell responded he assumed if the matter did go to a fact hearing, the matters of knowledge and possession would be at issue but that was not for the Board to consider at this point in time.  The question before the Board was, are there appropriate charges that have been leveled against an employee and has she been afforded an opportunity to clear those charges.  The Board was now at a point where it needed to move on.
Following the Board’s vote, Attorney Johnson requested that a full administrative evidentiary hearing for his client regarding the suspension without pay be conducted.  Chairman Carvelli acknowledged the request for the record.  Attorney Harrell indicated he would meet with Attorney Johnson after the meeting to discuss the matter.
SCHOOL BOARD MEMBERS REPORTS
Chairman Carvelli reminded board members about the Master Board training scheduled for next Thursday and Friday (May 3-4, 2007) off-site in Tampa.  Packets had been prepared and provided to members.  Dr. Carvelli indicated he would like to identify more dates during the summer to possibly continue the training—there were two more 4-hour on-site sessions still to come in order to obtain Master Board certification.  In speaking with Karen Denson at the Florida School Boards Association, Dr. Carvelli was told that she would be sending out more training modules for review.

On a final note, Chairman Carvelli thanked Mr. Lannon and staff for putting together a great visit with the Panasonic Foundation.

UNSCHEDULED SPEAKERS

There were no unscheduled speakers.
ADJOURNMENT
Having conducted all business matters and discussion scheduled to come before the Board, Chairman Carvelli adjourned the April 24, 2007 regular workshop meeting at approximately 6:50 p.m.
